
 

PLANNING & ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD 
MINUTES 

Tuesday, March 11, 2025 at 5:30 PM 

City Commission Chambers – 105 S. 2ND Street, Flagler Beach, FL 32136 

  

1. Call the meeting to order 

Suzie Johnston called the meeting to order at 5:30pm. 

2. Pledge of Allegiance 

Suzie Johnston led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

3. Roll Call / Determination of Quorum 

Present: Suzie Johnston, Boudie Estberg, Barbara Revels, Joann Soman and Scott Chappuis 
 
Absent: Paul Chestnut and Lisa Smith  
 
Staff Present: City Attorney Drew Smith and Secretary Michele Ficocello 

a. Selection of Chair 

Joann Soman made a motion to appoint Suzie Johnston as Chair; Scott Chappuis seconded. Motion 
passed unanimously.  

b. Selection of Vice-Chair 

Joann Soman made a motion to appoint Scott Chappuis as Vice-Chair; Boudie Estberg seconded. 
Motion passed unanimously.  

4. Approval of Meeting Minutes 

a. February 4, 2025 

Joann Soman made a motion to approve the meeting minutes; Vice-Chair Chappuis seconded.  Motion 
passed unanimously.  

5. Deletions and changes to the agenda 

None 

6. Old Business 

None 

7. New Business 

a. Application OE-25-03-01 Request for an Annual Outdoor Entertainment Permit – The Cajun Beach – 
1112 S. Ocean Shore Blvd. -Applicant – Patrick McKinney. 

The Applicant, Patrick McKinney was present and spoke before the Board.  The City Clerk, Penny 
Overstreet, presented the item along with an updated staff report which was provided to the Board 
and is attached to the minutes.  Ms. Overstreet stated the applicant was agreeable to restrictions on 
his permit to include no live music after 9:30pm, no drums and no Karaoke.  The Board inquired about 
changes made to the stage.  The applicant stated he made changes to include an additional five (5)  



 

 

feet in length to provide more of a sound barrier, insulated the walls, new paneling on the outside, 
new paneling on the inside, new paneling on the roof and three (3) inches of soundproofing.  Ms. 
Overstreet stated there was one schematic added to the packet, not in the original submission, which 
was prepared by a local architect.  The applicant stated the work will be completed by this 
Friday.  Board discussion ensued and included the process if allowed timeframe was exceeded, decibel 
level, citation issuance, types of soundproofing, testing of soundproofing, previous businesses with 
similar restrictions, recommendations from soundproofing company, past disapprovals of application 
based on criteria number seven (7), specific types of music that will be played and CRA 
boundary.  Public comment was opened.  Tom Wotherspoon, 1102 S. Central Avenue, spoke against 
recommending approval for the permit.  Brenda Wotherspoon, 1102 S Central Avenue, spoke against 
recommending approval for the permit and provided an aerial photo attached to the minutes.  Brenda 
Montgomery, 113 S. 11th Street, spoke against recommending approval for the permit.  Bob 
Buckingham, 208 S Central Avenue, spoke regarding enforcing outdoor entertainment permit rules for 
all businesses.  Craig Kennedy, Flagler Beach, spoke in favor of recommending approval for the 
permit.  Public comment was closed.  Board discussion continued to include previous requests of the 
applicant, decibel readings, noise complaint process, history of previous business owner, previous 
Board approval and temporary issuance of permit. 

Chair Johnston passed the gavel.  Chair Johnston made a motion to recommend approval with 
conditions of the soundproofing work being completed and the soundproofing is tested with the City’s 
decibel reader, Joann Soman seconded.  Based on the updated staff report provided, City Attorney 
Smith asked that the restrictions agreed to by the applicant, including no live music after 9:30pm, no 
drums and no Karaoke, be added to the motion.  Chair Johnston affirmed that those conditions are 
included in the motion, Joann Soman accepted the conditions being added to the motion.  City 
Attorney Smith asked for clarification of testing the soundproofing.  Chair Johnston clarified the 
recommendation is to have the soundproofing completed on the stage prior to any commencement of 
outdoor entertainment.                
 
Roll Call:  Barbara Revels, Yea; Vice-Chair Scott Chappuis, Yea; Joann Soman, Yea; Boudie Estberg, Yea; 
Chair Suzie Johnston, Yea. 

Motion to recommend approval with conditions as amended passed five (5) to zero (0).          
 

8. Other Business 

a. Proposal for Two Hour on Street Parking on Four Commercial Blocks South of Hwy 100, proposed by 
Ted Barnhill (Local Business Owner). 

Local Business Owner Ted Barnhill presented the item and provided an updated list of local businesses 
in support of the proposal to the Board (attached to the minutes).  Discussion ensued and included 
impact to local businesses in regards to parking shortages, implementing short-term parking in small 
commercial area of the City, support from local businesses for implementation of short-term parking, 
costs and logistics of implementation of short-term parking, timeframe of short-term parking, impacts 
on existing residents living in the area, existing private parking lot for current residents, future plans 
for Central Avenue when Hotel is complete, possibility to test the proposal, City Commission paid 
parking discussion, contracting out the enforcement of two hour parking, employee parking for local 
businesses and designated parking for them, further discussion suggested at future Strategic Planning 
Meeting and discussion with FB3.    

 



 

 

Public comment was opened.  Dimitri with Beachside Gyros spoke and offered to pay for the signage 
cost, Commissioner Rick Belhumeur spoke and suggested businesses that are in the parking pool assist 
with costs and Jackie Buckingham with Flagler Tea Company spoke about directing visitors to the 
public parking lots.  No further comments were received.  Public comment was closed. 

No action taken on this item.  The City Attorney will suggest, to the City Commission, this item be 
added to the Strategic Planning Meeting list.                   

9. City Planner Report 

Secretary Michele Ficocello reported the City Planner, Lupita McClenning, will have a report for the Board 
at the next meeting. 

10. Board Comments 

The Board welcomed the new PAR Board Member Barbara Revels. 

11. Adjournment 

Joann Soman made a motion to adjourn the meeting; Chair Johnston seconded the motion.  Chair Johnston 
adjourned the meeting at 6.25pm. 
 













 


